
UN refugee agency ‘shocked’ by
reported airstrike and causalities in
Yemen’s Taizz governorate

19 July 2017 – The United Nations refugee agency today said that it is
&#8220deeply shocked and saddened&#8221 at reports of the deaths and injuries
of internally displaced persons in an aerial attack on the embattled Mawza
district in Yemen’s Taizz governorate.

&#8220This latest incident once again demonstrates the extreme dangers facing
civilians in Yemen, particularly those attempting to flee violence, as they
disproportionately bear the brunt of conflict,&#8221 said William Spindler,
spokesperson for the Office of the UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR),
in a press release.

Since 2015, the southern Arabian nation has been in a conflict between forces
loyal to President Abdrabbuh Mansour Hadi and those allied to the Houthi
rebel movement.

The airstrike was reported on Tuesday afternoon and the civilian casualties
are still being verified with initial reports pointing to at least 20 deaths,
including that of women and children, the spokesperson said.

Most of those killed are believed to be from the same family. The victims
were reported to have been displaced to Mawza from nearby Al Mokha district,
which is also experiencing intensified hostilities.

There are two million internally displaced people in Yemen who have fled
elsewhere across Yemen since the beginning of the conflict, but continue to
be exposed to danger as the conflict has affected all of Yemen’s mainland
governorates.

UNHCR has been appealing to parties to the conflict to ensure their utmost in
the protection of civilians and the mitigation of suffering, Mr. Spindler
said, stressing that a peaceful political solution is urgently needed.

UN rights expert warns torture
routinely used against Sri Lankan
security suspects

18 July 2017 – Concluding a five-day visit to Sri Lanka, a United Nations
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independent human right expert today noted “routine and endemic” use of
torture against people detained on national security grounds.

“The Tamil community has borne the brunt of the State’s well-oiled torture
apparatus,” said Ben Emmerson, the UN Special Rapporteur on human rights and
counter-terrorism, adding that the law is used disproportionately against the
minority group.

During his visit between 10 and 14 July to assess the progress Sri Lanka has
achieved in its law, policies and practice in the fight against terrorism
since the end of its internal armed conflict, Mr. Emmerson heard first-hand
accounts of brutal torture.

“These included beatings with sticks, stress positions, asphyxiation using
plastic bags drenched in kerosene, pulling out of fingernails, insertion of
needles beneath the fingernails, various forms of water torture, suspension
for several hours by the thumbs, and mutilation of the genitals.”

Mr. Emmerson said 80 per cent of all suspects arrested under the anti-terror
legislation in late 2016 had reported torture and other physical ill-
treatment.

The expert specifically pointed to the situation of a dozen prisoners who
have been detained without trial for more than 10 years under the anti-terror
act, and 70 others for more than five years.

“These staggering figures are a stain on Sri Lanka’s reputation,” the expert
noted, urging immediate release of the 81 suspects and announcing a dialogue
with the government on the shape of proposed draft legislation which is due
to replace the act.

Although recognizing that Sri Lanka had faced “tremendous security
challenges” in recent years, the expert emphasized that progress towards
reform, justice and human rights was at a “virtual standstill” despite
Government promises.

The Special Rapporteur did welcome small signs of progress, but said failing
to deliver justice and reform risked prolonging grievances and even
reigniting the conflict.

“The Government has committed itself to ending the culture of impunity,
ensuring accountability, peace and justice, achieving lasting reconciliation
and preventing further human rights abuses” he said, pointing to the steps
set out in a Human Rights Council resolution.

A comprehensive report with his findings and recommendations based on the
experts visit will be presented to the UN Human Rights Council.

Special Rapporteurs and independent experts are appointed by the Geneva-based
Human Rights Council to examine and report back on a specific human rights
theme or a country situation. The positions are honorary and the experts are
not UN staff, nor are they paid for their work.



UN agency seeks $421 to support
alternatives for refugees, migrants
crossing to Europe

18 July 2017 – The United Nations refugee agency today appealed for about
$421.2 million to help improve protection of refugees and migrants crossing
the Sahara Desert and the Mediterranean Sea, and to back European countries
working to assist asylum seekers.

“We need to provide meaningful and viable alternatives to these movements or
the deaths and the suffering will continue to mount,” said the Special Envoy
to the Central Mediterranean Situation at the Office of the UN High
Commissioner for Refugees’ (UNHCR), Vincent Cochetel.

In the first six months of this year, at least 2,171 refugees and migrants
died or went missing in the Central Mediterranean.

The funds would be used to raise awareness of the risks of irregular
migration, support law enforcement mechanisms, address human trafficking, and
ensure humanitarian assistance to those rescued at sea, among others.

The latest appeal incorporates earlier requests, and complements activities
of other organizations, UNHCR said.

Concerns about Italy’s save and rescue operations

With thousands of refugees and migrants being pulled from the Mediterranean
Sea each week, the UN Children’s Fund (UNICEF) today warned that Italy’s
proposed code of conduct for non-governmental organizations (NGOs) carrying
out search and rescue operations could put many lives at risk, especially
those of children.

The code would limit the movement and operations of NGO rescue vessels in the
Central Mediterranean, giving priority to law enforcement and security
objectives, and inadvertently prevent lifesaving work to save children from
drowning, the UN agency said.

UNICEF Deputy Executive Director Justin Forsyth said while Italy should be
applauded for its efforts to save refugees and migrants, restrictions on sea
rescues is not a solution

“The rest of the EU and international community more broadly must step up to
help Italy, by supporting rescue missions, allowing boats to disembark and
doing the right thing for children uprooted,” he said.
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Haiti has chance to solidify stability
before UN mission’s drawdown, Security
Council told

18 July 2017 – With three months left before the current United Nations
peacekeeping mission in Haiti transitions to a smaller one, a UN envoy
stressed today that the Caribbean country faces the “window of opportunity”
to solidify stability, following recent elections.

“Haiti has remained on the path of stabilization and democratic
consolidation,” the Special Representative of the Secretary-General, Sandra
Honoré, told the UN Security Council today.

“Looking ahead, for the country to make full use of the window of opportunity
that emerged following the electoral process, additional measures will be
needed to consolidate the security and stabilization gains of the past few
years, create greater social and political cohesion and truly reinforce State
institutions so that they can meet the needs of the Haitian people,” the
Special Representative added.

Ms. Honoré noted that political space has opened up for the new Government to
start addressing the many challenges facing the country, using this unique
opportunity to tackle the root causes of instability, poverty, exclusion and
impunity.

“Since then, initial steps aimed at overcoming longstanding problems in the
areas of governance, rule of law and socio-economic development have been
taken,” she said.

Those steps include a flagship development programme, the “caravan of change”
in five of Haiti’s 10 departments, and the launch of legislative review to
improve the investment climate, reinforce governance structures and restore
State institutions.

However, it is “troubling” that the third branch of power – the judiciary –
has not been brought to full functioning, she said, urging that key positions
must be filled without further delay.

The senior UN official also repeated her calls to modernize the penal system:
“Without a properly functioning justice system, the Haitian National Police
cannot effectively deliver security for all Haitian citizens and the domestic
and international investments in the national police force will not develop
to their full potential.”

She underscored the vital importance of inclusive national dialogue to forge
a common vision for progress and articulate an institutional reform agenda.
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“Ultimately, Haiti’s security, political, social and development agenda can
only be shaped by the national authorities and the Haitian people themselves;
and the responsibility for the further consolidation of the stabilization
gains rests with the Haitian people,” Ms. Honoré said, adding that donor
support can complement Haitian-led efforts where needed.


